“The Project Approach refers to a set of teaching strategies which enable 
  teachers to guide children through in-depth studies of real world topics. 
  The Project Approach is not unstructured. There is a complex but flexible 
  framework with features that characterize the teaching-learning 
  interaction. When teachers implement the Project Approach successfully, 
  children can be highly motivated, feel actively involved in their own 
  learning, and produce work of a high quality.”
                                                           -Dr. Sylvia Chard ,University of Alberta

NOTE FROM TEACHER:

Traditionally, the physical education teachers at our elementary school plan and organize Field Day for Kindergarten through Fifth grade.  This year, our staff decided that it would be a great educational opportunity to integrate the 5th grade curriculum with a real world, meaningful project to promote life skills while meeting 5th grade Standards of Learning. (Click on the Project Approach link above to learn more)  

[image: image1..pict]In order to teach the designing and planning process of a long range project such as planning Field Day, the P.E. teachers decided to hand over the “reigns” and let the fifth graders take over and become involved in what would be a year long endeavor that integrates English, Math and Technology Curriculum.  Please feel free to browse their project!

Fifth Grade Field Day

A PBL+MM for 5th Grade (Math, Technology, English)

SOLS:  Math 5.3, 5.17

Technology C/T5.2, C/T5.3, C/T5.4

English 5.1, 5.7, 5.8

Designed by: Michelle Beverage

michellebeverage@yahoo.com
QUESTION

How do we plan Field Day for the entire elementary school?

PLAN

All 6 Fifth grade classes had a meeting in the auditorium to discuss the project.  The meeting began with the P.E. teachers giving a brief description of what the 5th graders needed to accomplish.  They were careful not to “persuade” the students in any certain direction – simply stated a job description, just as an employer might do to a Program Planner who was hired to take on a similar project.  The 5th grade teachers then spoke, acknowledging their role as facilitators, that would enable them to provide assistance and guidance, but the project would be the responsibility of the 5th grade – so hard work would be involved! These introductions were kept brief in order to explain the project and motivate the students, but also to allow time for them to develop goals, assign jobs, etc. 

 The students decided that since there were six 5th grade classes, each class would handle a different assignment. Within each class, the students decided they would divide up into committees. Everyone wanted time to meet with their own class and brainstorm and then come back together as a whole group to share their ideas and make some decisions.  After the brainstorming session, the classes met again in the auditorium and using large pieces of bulletin board paper, they created their own version of a storyboard.  

A speaker who read all their ideas aloud represented each class.  As the speakers read their ideas, the recorder (who was elected by the classes) wrote them on different sheets of bulletin board paper, grouping them by idea so that everyone could see. For example, one idea was to sell hotdogs & drinks at Field Day to raise money for next year’s event.  The recorder wrote this and titled that particular sheet “Fundraising Ideas” and so on.  Every idea was grouped and written on the sheets because the classes agreed that even though some of the ideas would not be suitable, this was the most democratic way for everyone to voice their opinion and be heard.  Then, the ideas were voted upon and either scratched off the list or accepted.  

Their goals were developed from these lists; for example, one goal was to raise enough money to cover supplies/prizes for this year’s Field Day.  Each class voted and decided upon one “topic” (Fundraising, Food, Events, Volunteers, Supplies, & Prizes) & they went back to their classrooms to divide into groups/committees.  After this process was complete, once a week the teacher would allow time for the committees to get together & work on their projects.

SCHEDULE

During the first committee meeting, the groups were asked to write a timeline to schedule all tasks they were in charge of.  Field Day would be held on the first Friday in June with the second Friday in June as the rain date, just as it always had.  The classes elected to keep these dates because it had always worked well in the past and did not conflict with any other end-of-the-year events.  

Since it was the beginning of the school year, students were required to plot out all the tasks with specific “due dates” of when each task was to be completed.  For example, the Fundraising Committee wanted to have a dunking booth at the school carnival (which was held every April) so they needed to make plans ahead of time to coordinate the booth, equipment, participants, etc.  The facilitators made sure that each committee was accomplishing the time line task first and that it was complete and well thought out so as not to cause problems later on.   

PROJECT

After working on a committee, each group was asked to put together slides of their process using a digital camera, PowerPoint and scanners.  They were asked to save to disc and turn in to the supplies committee in charge of producing a slide show for students, staff & parents.  Teachers allowed students time in computer lab each week to discuss, organize and work on their individual pieces. Slides were to be turned in to the technology committee by due date.

· Fundraising Committee-(Raised money to fund Field Day)
This class divided into 4 groups to work on the following activities:

Bake Sales- students decided to hold a total of two bake sales, one right before Winter Break at Santa’s Giftshop where parents bring their children to buy low cost gifts & one at the Spring Carnival. They knew these two events always draw a large crowd and felt they would make the most use of their time and earn the most money.  The students decided to ask each of their parents to bake one item for the sale (brownies, cakes, pies, & cookies) wrap them individually in plastic wrap & volunteer an hour of their time to sell the desserts.  Cost per item: $.50

Car Wash- students decided to hold one car wash in May (warmer weather) to be held in the McDonald’s parking lot (contacted McDonald’s by phone, asked for manager & received permission to use water, hoses & lot for car wash).  Students made posters to use the day of the car wash & printed flyers to send home to all students announcing the car wash 2 weeks before event.  Flyers were designed using Microsoft templates & printed in school workroom to go home with classroom newsletters.  Thank you notes were written to McDonald’s and Mrs. Callahan who works in the workroom.  Students also had to decide who would bring the buckets, sponges, soap & towels and ask their parents to volunteer an hour of their time to supervise students.

Dunking Booth at Spring Carnival- students decided to hold a contest to see who would be participants in the dunking booth. The contest was open to all students and staff members.  Posters were designed announcing the contest, deadlines for entry & details.  All entries had to be exactly one paragraph in length describing why they wanted to be in the dunking booth.  Entries had to be in before Winter Break so that all entries could be reviewed and chosen by the deadline.  

Students wrote a letter to the PTO asking for a donation to rent the dunking booth that they had used at the carnival every year.  The PTO agreed, asking that 20% of their ticket sales went back into the PTO.  The committee agreed knowing that if they raised at least $100.00 in ticket sales (they checked with last year’s ticket sales figures to find out how much the dunking booth earned), they would only owe the PTO $20.00, making a profit of $80.00 whereas the dunking booth rental would have cost them $50.00.  

Therefore the students were able to contact the rental company and set up delivery for the morning of the carnival and the PTO wrote the check. (No upfront costs for the students!)  Tickets sold for $1.00 per ticket, which were provided by the carnival committee free of charge.  A thank you note was written to the PTO thanking them for their generous donation.

Make Field Day tee shirts to sell- students wrote letters to Wal-Mart asking them for donations of white tee shirts (all sizes) to market Field Day & raise money.  7 Wal-Marts responded and the students received a total of 75 shirts. During the weeks leading up to Field Day, this committee sponsored a logo contest to decide what would be printed on the tee shirts. Students were able to submit their ideas, which had to be on one sheet of white paper & in color, to the committee by a due date. 

After careful review, the committee voted & chose a design for the tee shirts. They wrote a letter to a local printer & they agreed to print the 75 shirts, as well as 75 more shirts, as long as they were able to print their company’s name on the back! The committee agreed and voila! 150 tee shirts were ready to be sold! 

The student’s decided to sell the shirts at the carnival & if there were any left over, they would sell them the day of Field Day.  All shirts sold on the day of the carnival (for $5.00 each) so the committee did not have to arrange for a volunteer to sell them on Field Day.  The money raised went back into the Field Day funds to use this year or next.

· Events Committee-(Organized opening/closing ceremonies, selected games/stations)
This class divided into 5 groups to work on the following activities:

Survey students- this committee decided to make a list of all the events held in the past, list other events that they brainstormed as a group, & leave a space for other.  They made copies of the list and distributed them in teacher’s mailboxes (enough for entire class) with a note attached explaining what to do: 

Please take a minute to pass these survey’s out to your class and ask them to put a tally mark next to the events they would like to have at Field Day this year. If there is another event they would like to see, please write the name & brief description next to other. Please collect these surveys (no names please, this is anonymous) paperclip them together & place them in our teacher’s mailbox. Thank you very much for your time. –Survey Committee

As the surveys came in, students tallied the results using Microsoft Excel & created a simple graph they had learned in computer lab.  The results were then duplicated on a large piece of chart paper with markers & hung on the outside of the library for everyone to view.  The committee wanted the student body to know that they had a part in deciding on the events, this was important to them because they felt in the past they did not have a say so.  The committee met with the organization committee to decide how many events were possible to have.  *See organize events for details.

5th graders stations-This committee had to review the day’s events and decide where 5th graders were needed to facilitate the day.  They knew there were 6 fifth grade classes with approximately 20 students per class. Knowing that some students may not be absent on Field Day, they placed students in pairs or groups so that a particular station would not be left without a volunteer.  This is the list they decided upon:

· 2 Students to walk down to the office & escort the principal to opening ceremony (these students would do the same for closing ceremony)

· 4 Students at every event to help & then at 12:15, these 4 students clean-up equipment & take it back to the gym or classrooms 

· 10 Students to give out prizes/certificates during Closing Ceremony

· 5 Students helping at the hotdog stand

· 5 Students to set up equipment for kickball tournament (would also clean-up equipment afterwards)

Students who do not hold a specific task or are not required to be at a station the entire time, will assist the parent volunteers, run water to participants “waterboys & watergirls”, and assist teachers.

Students were randomly assigned tasks & they each received a note stating their job requirements with the directions that any questions should be addressed to the committee prior to Field Day. This committee also decided to hold a meeting with the 5th grade class to go over details of the jobs and answer any questions.

Coordinate with Supplies Committee-After the events committee selected the 10 events for K-2 & 10 events for 3rd-4th graders, this committee decided on supplies & equipment necessary & wrote letters to the parents asking for donations as well as to the P.E. teachers to ask permission to use gym equipment.  Letter were typed & sent home with teacher newsletters.  Teachers were given instructions to place any donations and/or notes about donations in their teacher’s mailbox for their review (a box was placed in the mailroom for larger items such as plastic milk cartons & collected each afternoon).

Opening/Closing Ceremonies-Teachers would need to have their students in the auditorium by 9:30 (they would be given this information in their packet handed out by organization committee) where the principal would address the students, talk about good conduct, & wish them well in having a fun, sportsmanlike day! After lunch & the 5th grade kickball tournament, the principal will bring everyone back into the auditorium to announce prizes and dismiss for the day.

Organize events- 

The students worked with the events committee & ceremonies committee and decided that Opening Ceremony would begin at 9:30 with the events starting at 9:45 sharp.  Participants would have exactly 10 minutes at each event with a whistle blowing to begin & end the events. 5 minutes would be given to straighten up equipment & get to the next event.  

Given the time frame, the committee decided that there would be a total of 10 events, which would run from 9:45 – 12:15.  At 12:15, the students would be released for lunch.  Since there were 10 classes in K-2 and 10 classes in 3-4th grades (5th graders would be running the show!) and because the younger children voted on different types of events, the committee decided to have K-2 events on one side of the school & 3-4th graders on the other side. 

The committee designed a plan on paper illustrating where each event would take place (They had to “walk the property” to see where events would appropriately work well.) and made packets to hand out to every teacher in the school so they would know the layout and where their class needed to be at all times. 5th grade students would be assigned duties by an events committee so the day runs as smoothly as possible.

· Volunteer Committee-(Organized parent volunteers to help on Field Day)

This committee was unique in that they worked together as a class at first & then decided on groups. The class brainstormed to make a list of where parent volunteers would be needed. After voting & determining this, the class divided into the following groups:

-Write letters to parents with a list of “jobs” to sign-up for

-Collect letters & select parents for each job

-Write letters to parents who were selected advising them of their specific job duties, times, etc.

-Thank you letter committee after Field Day to write thank you notes to all volunteers

· Prize Committee-(Organized & designed prizes/certificates for Field Day)
This committee decided to work together as a class, just as the volunteer committee had done in order to brainstorm prizes.  The class decided not to make the prizes for “winning” events, but for overall achievements such as: team spirit & well behaved. So they decided that everyone would receive a certificate for participating and teachers would vote on the most well behaved class, the class that exhibited the most team spirit, & the winner of the Kickball Tournament. The following committees were then formed:

-Certificate Design: students designed the certificates, had copies printed for each class, signed each one. They divided them up into classes, put a note to teacher on each set advising the teacher to please fill out one for each student & return to committee by due date in order to hand out at closing ceremony.

-Teacher nomination forms: students created nomination forms for the most team spirit & best-behaved classes with criteria for each. They made enough copies for each teacher & distributed in mailboxes with a note explaining the process.

-Prizes for 3 categories: students decided on medals for each student in the class who won either the best behaved, most class spirit award or winners of tournament.  They priced the medals from a catalogue at $.50 a piece, with a total being $30.00 (approximately 60 students) Since the amount was small, the prize committee decided to ask the fundraising committee for the funds to order the medals and they agree.

· Supplies Committee-(Organized supplies & equipment) 

The supplies committee coordinated with the events committee and decided on the following groups:

-Collect box of donations in the mailroom each day

-Coordinate food supplies necessary with food committee

-Set-up supplies & equipment on Field Day

-Technology group to collect PowerPoint slides from classes & create slideshow to share with students, staff, & parents

· Food Committee-(Organized & marketed lunch for Field Day)
The food committee worked together to brainstorm ideas about how food would be served on Field Day. In the past, students could either bring in a brown bag lunch or purchase a brown bag lunch from cafeteria.  They decided to continue these options but also add a 3rd option & that would be the hotdog stand.  The class voted on what would be served at the hotdog stand, prices, & then divided up into groups to market the hotdog stand:

-Weekly announcement over intercom during morning announcements

-Make posters

-Make flyers to go home in teacher newsletters

-Banner & signs for the actual hotdog stand

ASSESSMENT – Students were assessed on their group projects as well as their PowerPoint slides.  The criteria was based on the following:

As a result of this project, students will be able to work cooperatively, complete a project timely & effectively, exhibit appropriate behavior and accurately complete a PowerPoint slide show.

Students were assessed using a project rubrics and PowerPoint rubric to evaluate each objective.
MULTIMEDIA PRESENTATION AND EVALUATION

Students were required to work in their groups every other week in computer lab class to create a “piece” of a PowerPoint slide show to share with teachers/parents/students after Field Day.  The students used their technology skills to create slides that included importing pictures (using digital camera), clip art & scanning in flyers, graphs or letters that they may have used in their project.  

These “pieces” were to be turned into the technology group working in the supplies committee by due date. Technology group edited & arranged slides in a complete PowerPoint slide show & shared with the school.
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